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27 September 2005

Dr Sev Ozdowski

Human Rights Commissioner and Acting


Disability Discrimination Commissioner

Employment Inquiry

Disability Rights Unit

Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission

GPO Box 5218

SYDNEY  NSW  2001

Email:
employmentinquiry@humanrights.gov.au 

Dear Dr Ozdowski

Re:
National Inquiry into Disability and Employment


COMMENTS ON THE INTERIM REPORT

Ai Group welcomes the opportunity to express its views to the Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission on the Interim Report of the National Inquiry into Employment and Disability.

Ai Group

The Australian Industry Group (Ai Group) is one of the largest national industry bodies in Australia, representing approximately 10,000 employers, large and small, in every state and territory.  

Ai Group represents employers in manufacturing, construction, labour hire, information technology, telecommunications, call centres, energy, aviation and other industries.

This Submission

This submission is made by Ai Group and on behalf of its affiliated organisation, the Engineering Employers Association, South Australia (EEASA) in response to “WORKability: People with a disability in the open workplace”, HREOC’s Interim Report of the National Inquiry into Employment and Disability.

Ai Group also participated in the Working Group B which sought to clarify the financial and legal impact of occupational health and safety (OHS), disability discrimination and industrial relations requirements. Issues arising from this meeting will also be discussed in this submission.

Comments on the Interim Report

In relation to the Interim Report, Ai Group finds the majority of the recommendations unproblematic. Increasing the employment and retention of people with a disability is an important issue that is best dealt with through education and awareness-raising. The focus on education and research in the Interim Report is pleasing however, in a few areas, the Interim Recommendations deviate from this concept. In relation to Interim Recommendations numbers 11, 24 and 25, Ai Group has concerns, which are outlined in more detail below.

With regard to recommendation 11 and recommended measures to improve the Workplace Modifications Scheme (WMS), Ai Group is supportive of the expansion of eligibility for the scheme the expansion of modifications covered and increased amounts for modifications. We are also supportive of measures to simplify the application process and promote of the scheme, which should be a particular focus. 

However, with regard to sub point (e) of recommendation 11, which states any revised WMS include the portability of WMS-funded equipment, Ai Group holds some reservations. Whilst there should not be any prohibition on employees transferring equipment, this should not be a general, unqualified right. The different nature and degrees of disability an employee may have, and the subsequent variety in workplace modifications, means that not all workplace equipment will be suitable to be transferred with the employee when they leave the company. Consideration should be given to the fact that this program is meant to remove barriers and encourage employers to hire more people with a disability, and the mandatory portability of all WMS-funded equipment is not conducive to such aims.

Interim Recommendation 24 proposes further exploration into the feasibility and impact of mandatory accessible procurement policies for government agencies. Ai Group does not support the adoption of a mandatory procurement policy for government agencies. Particular consideration should be given to the costs involved, and the potential adverse impact on Australian businesses should this measure to be adopted. Before considering a mandatory procurement policy, non-mandatory approaches that enable the Government to show leadership in this area should be considered.

Similarly, Interim Recommendation 25 suggests the consideration of a mandatory reporting scheme regarding employment of people with disability. Ai Group does not support a mandatory reporting scheme, as businesses in Australia are subject to ample reporting requirements and regulatory structures. Whilst businesses should be encouraged to hire and retain more people with disability, imposing mandatory obligations upon businesses may deter employment, drain resources and possibly foster resentment. Furthermore, there would be difficulty in identifying and reporting on various disabilities, as not all disabilities are evident and there may be privacy issues to consider in such reporting.

Comments on Working Group B – the interaction of OHS, disability discrimination and industrial relations requirements

The interaction of OHS, disability discrimination and industrial relations requirements does indeed pose a barrier to the employment of people with a disability, whether this is based on perceived risks, or actual risks. Schemes like the availability of Government-funded consultants offering assistance to employers and employees with disability, is a sensible suggestion to encourage increased engagement of people with disability.

With regard to occupational health and safety, Ai Group is supportive of education campaigns to demystify preconceptions in relation to the safety levels of employees with disability. While care needs to be taken with aggregate data in view of the wide occupational variations in claims, some preliminary research suggests that people with disabilities may be statistically less likely to be involved in workplace accidents
. One study found that 98% of employees with a disability have a better or similar accident record compare to their co-workers without a disability.  These campaigns should also engage state workers compensation authorities and promote greater understanding of the relationship between disability and workers compensation claims. Further preliminary research suggests that only 4% of employees with a disability claimed for workers compensation, compared with 14.7% claimed by employees without disabilities
.

The provision of detailed education and training to employment services providers is a positive step to improve understanding and awareness of the obligations of all parties. Not only will education and heightened awareness equip employers to deal with the issues, many of which may be unfamiliar to them, in hiring and retaining someone with disability. Better equipping employment service providers with guidance and support will also foster confidence from the business community and reduce the risks, perceived and otherwise in employing more people with a disability.

The production of information sheets for employers is supported, and Ai Group concurs with the need for the information to be easily accessible, disseminated and understood by all parties. As noted, it is also important for employers to be provided with positive experiences of other businesses and observe the potential financial and business benefits of employing more people with a disability, first hand. 

Ai Group would like to reiterate the views put forward in our previous submissions to the Inquiry made on 21 April 2005 and 27 June 2005 emphasising the importance of education and awareness-raising when dealing with such an issue, as opposed to mandatory regulation and legislative change. Appropriate education programs are far more responsive to the needs of employers and employees than prescriptive rules. Imposing further costly and burdensome regulatory arrangements upon employers would reduce the ability of companies to employ persons – both those with and those without disabilities. There is also the risk that an overly prescriptive approach would foster negative attitudes amongst employers regarding the employment of people with disabilities.

In order to educate employers and raise awareness, there needs to be easily accessible information about how companies go about employing people with a disability and how they can make any necessary workplace adjustments if they choose to do so. Positive experiences must be promoted, and practical information and financial assistance must be readily available.

Should you have any queries about Ai Group’s position please contact Victoria Perry, Adviser - Workplace Relations Policy on 02 9466 5515 or myself.

Yours sincerely [image: image2.wmf]
Heather Ridout
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